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Mutuality, Mars, Milton and Man 

 
Mutuality of business is a powerful concept that Mars is developing as a fundamental 
component of its business philosophy.  It sits alongside four other principles that 
guide the conduct of its business – quality, responsibility, efficiency and freedom.   
 
Mutuality within Mars is interpreted as the sharing of the benefits of the business to 
the mutual advantage of the different parties to the business and to the benefit of the 
business itself.  It is regarded as a way of enriching the lives of those associated with 
the business as managers, employees, suppliers, customers and communities and of 
promoting corporate flourishing.  It is viewed as a means of aligning the interests of 
the different parties with each other and the business as a whole.  As such it 
produces a mutual benefit of the corporation and its constituents.   
 
That mutual benefit derives from the greater engagement and association that 
individuals feel with the business.  By having their interests recognized, there is a 
stronger sense of commitment, reciprocal interest and participation by all the parties 
to the firm than is the case in less mutual organizations.   
 
With the assistance of Mars Catalyst, what has been to date a guiding principle has 
been turned into a reality through the implementation of specific pilots in which 
mutuality has not only been adopted but also used as a way of opening up new 
business activities.  New markets are being tapped in parts of the world that were 
previously regarded as inaccessible.  New sources of supply are being developed 
that were in decline or under threat.  Mutuality of business is therefore a way of 
increasing both the demand for and supply ofthe firm’s products. 
 
Furthermore, Mars Catalyst is accumulating evidence that mutuality of business 
really does generate mutual benefit for both the individuals involved and the business 
itself.  It records significant increases in the human capital of participants, of social 
capital in the communities in which it operates, of natural capital of the sources of 
raw materials that are used and of the financial performance of the firm.   
 
Underpinning this is the notion that, not only are these measurable outputs, but they 
are also the sources of the mutual success.  By promoting human, social and natural 
capital, the business flourishes generating greater financial capital.  It would be a 
less successful business if it were not a mutual organization.  The contemporaneous 
development of human, social, natural and financial capital is the source of each 
components success.  Without the others, none of them would display the growth 
and performance that is observed. 
 
It is a powerful concept of doing business that is regarded as standing in marked 
contrast to conventional business models.  Conventional business models are 
perhaps best synthesized in what is known as the “Friedman doctrine”.  While the 
name of Milton Friedman is closely associated with monetarism, his most enduring 
legacy arguably lies elsewhere.  It is more than fifty years since he first presented 
what has now come to be known as the “Friedman doctrine” in his book Capitalism 
and Freedom1. This doctrine states that social responsibility is a “fundamentally 

                                                        
1
 Milton Friedman (1962), Capitalism and Freedom, Chicago: University of Chicago Press. 
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subversive doctrine” in a free society and in such a society “there is one and only one 
social responsibility of business – to use its resources and engage in activities 
designed to increase its profits so long as it stays within the rules of the game, which 
is to say, engages in open and free competition without deception or fraud”.   
 
It has been an influential doctrine that has been used to justify business practice and 
government policies around the world and has been the basis of a business 
education that has moulded generations of business leaders.  Indeed virtually every 
MBA course begins from the premise that the purpose of business is to maximize 
shareholder value and everything, and the rest of the course, follows from that.  It 
reflects the power of ideas to influence behaviour to a point that many people now 
believe that the Friedman doctrine is a law of nature from which, like it or not, we are 
unable to escape. 
 
At the end of Chapter 8 of Capitalism and Freedom, Milton Friedman provides an 
explanation: “A major complaint made frequently against modern business is that it 
involves the separation of ownership and control -- that the corporation has become 
a social institution that is a law unto itself, with irresponsible executives who do not 
serve the interests of their stockholders. This charge is not true. But the direction in 
which policy is now moving…..is a step in the direction of creating a true divorce 
between ownership and control and of undermining the basic nature and character of 
our society. It is a step away from an individualistic society and toward the corporate 
state.”   
 
In other words, corporations are the instruments of individuals, their shareholders, 
and “”business” as a whole cannot be said to have responsibilities…”only people can 
have responsibilities”.2  And the responsibilities of those running business are clear.  
“In a free-enterprise, private-property system, a corporate executive is an employee 
of the owners of the business. He has direct responsibility to his employers. That 
responsibility is to conduct the business in accordance with their desires, which 
generally will be to make as much money as possible while conforming to the basic 
rules of the society, both those embodied in law and those embodied in ethical 
custom.” 3 
 
At first sight, mutuality would appear to be antithetical to the Friedman doctrine.  
First, the concept is embodied in an institution, the Mars Corporation, which is 
distinct from the owners of the business – the Mars family.  Second, mutuality is not 
just about making money.  It is about doing what is good for the different parties to 
the firm including the societies within which Mars operates.  Third, the management 
of the business is encouraged to promote interests other than the financial gains of 
the owners of the business.  It would therefore appear to be exactly the social animal 
that Friedman denounces. 
 
However, that positioning of mutuality of business as standing in contrast with the 
Friedman doctrine is not quite as clear as it might seem and potentially damaging to 
the acceptance of the concept.  First, there is no separation between ownership and 
control associated with the adoption of the mutuality principle.  It is being done 
because that is what the Mars family believes to be right.  It has its origins in a 
statement that Forrest Mars made in 1947 and if the Mars family did not think it right, 
it would not happen. 
 

                                                        
2
 Milton Friedman (1970), “The Social Responsibility of Business is to Increase its Profits”, 

The New York Times Magazine, 13 September. 
3
 Ibid. 
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Second, while mutuality is not just about making money, it is about making money as 
well as creating benefits for others.  Where it does not make money, it will not 
happen.  Those who advocate mutuality in Mars are quite clear that it is not charity.  
It is not about improving the position of parties to the firm to the detriment of the 
firm’s own performance.  In that regard it enhances the profitability of the business.  
Is it profit maximizing?  Arguably yes, because, as described above, it is perceived to 
be a superior to other less mutual approaches to doing business.  Would it be 
adopted if it were less profitable than other more profitable strategies?  Arguably no, 
because that would be deemed to be charity in the sense that if the business was 
more profitable than the business and the family could give away more profits to 
philanthropic causes.   
 
So this is not just doing good by doing business but also doing best for the business 
by doing good.   As such there is no conflict with the Friedman doctrine and it raises 
potential contradictions to argue there is because, in so doing, it is being suggested 
that there is a conflict between profit and mutuality.   
 
The insight of mutuality of business is not its outcome but its process.  It is a way of 
doing business that is different from what is currently widely practised. It can be best 
characterized as the development of unconventional business partnerships with 
NGOs, civil societies, governments and commercial organizations to create 
relationships that promote otherwise infeasible business activities.  It is a form of 
innovation – not technological or product innovation – but business method 
innovation, which derives from relationships that previously did not exist.   
 
Find new ways to markets that were previously inaccessible; introduce new methods 
of training farmers; source natural resources in novel forms.  These are innovations 
that others have not done and by creating new approaches, the business establishes 
local monopolies and monopsonies that just like technological innovations are very 
profitable.  Furthermore by being business innovations that target the poor, 
disadvantaged and unemployed, they also yield substantial human and social gains.   
 
This, it is suggested, is one of the insights of the first year of the Oxford-Mars 
partnership.  It is not so much that it is overturning the traditional concept of the firm 
but it is pointing to a new way of promoting the success of the firm that recognizes 
that the Friedman doctrine is an empty paradigm.  The social business that Friedman 
derides is a source of the commercial success that he extols.  It is understanding 
how to deliver a social business in the efficient way in which commercial enterprise 
operates that is the source of both social wellbeing and commercial success.  It is 
cementing the two together that Friedman could not envisage business doing and 
which mutuality of business exemplifies.   
 
In summary, mutuality of business is not about outcomes in terms of allocation of 
power or income but process and conduct.  In other words it relates to efficiency not 
distribution and may be consistent with any distribution that lies between profit 
maximization and pure philanthropy.  It is not consistent with any party being made 
worse off but the gains do not have to be equally distributed and control can, unlike 
in a mutually owned business, remain with the shareholders.  Indeed in the case of 
the Maua programme, a large proportion of the gains accrue to the company, 
Wrigley, in the form of enhanced profits as against the entrepreneurs as income, and 
the entrepreneurs do not participate in the design of the programme.  
 
There are significant advantages to viewing mutuality of business in these terms 
because it is then consistent with many and possibly most business forms.  It is as 
applicable to stock market listed companies whose interests are driven by profitability 
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considerations alone as it is to family firms whose values are determined by those of 
their owners and can encompass a broader distribution of value between the 
different parties to the firm.  This is not to say that the distribution of the pie in terms 
of income and power is not important in determining its size but there will in general 
be multiple allocations that grow the pie. 
 
What this implies going forward that a mutuality of business programme should be 
doing is not trumpeting the view that profits and shareholder value are bad and social 
business is good but that the two are conjoined.  The mutuality programme is 
demonstrating how this is done in practice through creating unconventional business 
relations that unite the bottom of the pyramid and the middle of the diamond with the 
largest and most commercially successful corporations in the world. 
 
Colin Mayer 
 
1 September 2015 
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